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Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting

held at the Parish Office on

Monday 1st August 2011 at 7.00pm
Present:
Cllrs Alun Davies (Chairman), John Jagger (Vice Chairman), Mrs Rachel Banner, Mrs Doreen Hawkley, Mrs Susan Whitehand, Mark Astle, Charles Hotham and Edwin Gumbley.
In attendance:   
Roger Westbury (executive officer); District Cllrs Richard Deeming and Stuart Dudley
Appendices:

The following documents will be appended to the signed minutes:

a. the Agenda

b. an updated  report on planning applications

c. an email from Alison Davenport re 29 Bittell Road

d. an updated  report from the RFO.
e. A report on correspondence received
44/11
Apologies – Apologies had been received from County Cllr McDonald.
45/11
Declarations of Interest

(a) The requirement to keep the Register of Interests was noted. 
(b) No interests were declared by Parish Council Members.
46/11
Minutes of the Last Meeting held on 4th July 2011 were approved and were signed by the Chairman. 
Three Parishioners attended the meeting. Samantha Cartwright and Lynne Bullock wished to discuss the Banner Homes proposal for development on Fiery Hill Road  and Alison Davenport wanted to speak in support of proposed alterations to her house at 29 Bittell Road. As these were both planning matters, the Chairman agreed to bring forward the Planning & Conservation item on the agenda.
47/11
Infrastructure

Planning & Conservation


The Council noted that the latest Banner Homes proposal was to build 88 homes on the land on Fiery Hill Road, 36 of these being “affordable”. Banner Homes claimed that this was driven by responses to their Housing Needs Survey which the Parish Council had not seen despite sending a copy of its own Survey to Banner Homes. District Cllr Deeming reiterated that the 40 per cent affordable homes stipulation could be flexible.

Samantha Cartwright and Lynne Bullock advised the Council that they had found the approach of Banner Homes at their recent public meeting to be overbearing and that they were against any development on the Fiery Hill Road site. However if development had to go ahead, they and members of the Residents Association would campaign to minimise the density of housing. The Council urged residents to consider what facilities were needed in the village as some money might be available from the developers for improving or adding to local amenities.


Cllr Whitehand advised that she and Cllr Jagger had met with Ruth Bamford, head of planning at Bromsgrove DC, who had said it would require “exceptional circumstances” to take the Fiery Hill Road land back into green belt status. The land is now “neutral” or white land, although Cllr Whitehand was unconvinced that this process had been properly carried out. The Council agreed that it should continue to question the legality of the white land decision, while bearing in mind that it should also prepare a “Plan B” involving discussion with the developers. To this end the Council agreed to hold a Special Meeting on Monday August 15th purely to discuss the Fiery Hill Road situation.

Alison Davenport addressed the council in support of the proposed alterations to her property at 29 Bittell Road. It was agreed that Cllr Whitehand would discuss this further with Ms Davenport and would report back to the  Council.


The Council noted that planning permission for alterations to 20 Cherry Hill Road had been refused under BG4 guidelines – these relate to the characterisation of the village.


Cllr Whitehand expressed concerns regarding an application from Alvechurch Fisheries to expand their facility on Bittell Road. The Council agreed to recommend refusal of this application.

The EO reported that he had received a “holding” response from BDC regarding the provision of allotments and that a formal reply was awaited.


Highways & Lighting


Cllr Jagger had nothing to report but advised that he would shortly be carrying out a survey of the condition of all highways and footways in the village.


In response to the email received from a resident regarding the problem of rail squeak, Cllr Jagger advised that a solution had been identified in the past but was not currently being implemented. He also advised that a Noise Abatement Order had been obtained in the past, but that this had been withdrawn by BDC. The Council agreed to ask if this could be reinstated, and to contact Network Rail to ascertain why the solution to the noise problem was not being implemented.


Cllr Astle asked whethet a Pelican Crossing could be requested for Bittell Road in order to ease access to the Playing Field and Baptist Church. Cllr Jagger advised that this had been requested in the past but had been turned down by the County Council. It was agreed to take the matter up again with WCC Highways.

Environment


The Council noted that the three “dead” hanging baskets had been removed from the relevant premises. These would not be supplied with baskets next year. The Council agreed that the quality of the baskets was not good and that an alternative supplier would be sought next year.


Cllr Hawkley advised that her husband was willing to carry out some minor repairs to the equipment in the playground and the Council gratefully accepted this offer. Regarding the provision of additional play equipment for 8-11 year olds, the Council agreed to freeze this for the time being.


The EO was asked to chase Tesco regarding the provision of planters outside the shops on Hewell Road (Tesco has since advised that it is unable to finance these).


The Council noted that the hatching on the car park on the approach to the Playing Field had been refreshed at an agreed cost of £840.


The EO advised that a group of travellers had again taken up residence on the Playing Field. He had agreed to liaise with W Mercia Police to determine whether the eviction process should be set in motion (subsequently done).
48/11
Chairman’s Report


The Chairman had nothing to report that was not already covered by the agenda.)
49/11    Community Matters

Village Watch –
nothing to report.

Health & Safety – nothing to report.


Communications – the Council noted that copy deadline for the next Newsletter is August 15. Topics to be covered will include the Barnt Green Festival and the burglaries on Blackwell Road, the Fiery Hill Road situation and a piece on planning applications.
50/11    Governance

Finance - The RFO circulated an updated report, a copy of which is appended to these minutes.  Payments were approved. 

It was agreed that the Finance Group would meet before the next PC meeting and would present a report on expenditure to date against budget. The EO was asked to arrange this meeting.
Youth Council – nothing to report..
School Governor – nothing to report.
WCALC/NALC –  nothing to report
CPRE- nothing to report.
Events – the Council agreed to hold the Volunteers Thank You Party on Wednesday 14 December. Venue to be advised.
Community Emergency Plan – the EO and Cllr Gumbley would meet to progress this.
51/11
Urgent Decisions – none taken since last meeting
52/11
Correspondence Received – a report on correspondence received was circulated to members. A copy will be attached to these minutes. 
53/11
Future Agenda Items – training for new councillors (to include Power of Well Being); support for local traders; the provision of double yellow lines outside the Fish Shop on Hewell Road
43/11
Date and Venue of Next Meetings – Monday 15th August 2011 at 7.00pm at the Parish Office for a Special Meeting on Fiery Hill Road was agreed. Monday 26th September at 7pm at The Parish Office for the next PC meeting was confirmed.

The meeting ended at 9.05m.

…………………………………….


Vice Chairman




26 September, 2011 
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